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The Class suffered the loss of two good friends, one a spouse and the other a classmate, with the deaths of Reenie Olsen and Pete Kissinger.  
Reenie, the wife of Rube Olsen, died in Nokomis, Florida. She and Rube were married for 50 years and have two married children, Colleen Bozarth of Frisco, Texas, and Derek Olsen of Sarasota, Florida, and two grandchildren, Luke and Camile Bozarth of Frisco, Texas.  In addition, Reenie is survived by four sisters: Carol Adams of New London; Ruth Foye of Venice, Florida; Eileen Kelly of New London; and Paula Foye of New London.  She was predeceased by her parents: our good friend from Swab Summer, Captain Paul P. Foye, and his wife, Ruth E. Foye.  A celebration of Reenie’s life was held on February 2nd in Sarasota, Florida, and a celebration and service held on February 9th at the Memorial Chapel at the Coast Guard Academy, followed by a reception at the Officers Club.  Bob Pokress reported a large turnout for Reenie’s memorial service at the Academy Chapel. “Reenie and Rube’s son Derek delivered a really nice, pitch perfect eulogy about Reenie, and most of the people at the service were from the extended Foye and Olsen families and their friends.  Classmates and spouses attending the service and reception were Gary Pavlik, Wayne and Debbie Gronlund, Ben Peterson, Mike and Penny Sprague, Jack and Hennie McGowan, and Susie and me.  I recognized at the service and reception Doug Teeson (‘65), John Maxham (‘66), Rick Larrabee (‘67), Paul Welling (’59), and the Academy Superintendent, Jim Rendon (’83).”
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1969: Reenie & Rube Olsen on a cross country trip heading to an Alaskan Coast Guard assignment


Dave Anderson contacted me on February 20th reporting the sad news that Pete Kissinger had died in Washington State the previous morning.  "Pete had a brief, sudden illness and fought the good fight until the end.”  His wife, Willie, told Dave that Pete was admitted to the hospital on February 13th and died on the morning of February 19th.  The official cause of death was sepsis and pancytopenia.  Pete and Willie moved from Arlington, Virginia, to the west coast just two months before he died, and Willie says he was happy to live where he could see water and mountains all around.  The new address on the west coast is 518 Bell Street #201, Edmonds WA  98020.  Plans are being made for a celebration of Pete’s life the last weekend of April in the Washington, D.C. area.  Tax deductible donations can be made in Pete’s memory to the Roadway Safety Foundation on-line at www.roadwaysafety.org/contribute, an organization devoted to traffic safety that Pete helped to establish while working at the AAA Foundation.  He served as the most recent Chair of the Roadway Safety Foundation Advisory Committee.
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1969: Pete & Willie Kissinger, circa 2016


As these Classnotes are written (3/6/19), five 50th Reunion bulletins have been sent using the Class e-mail list.  Chris Kreiler is posting all Reunion material on the class web site, and future bulletins and Reunion information will be available there.  Bulletin #4 announced an opportunity for two Class of ’69 graduates to sail on one of three Eagle cruises during the Academy’s 2019 summer training program.  Seven classmates submitted their names for the lottery, and Bill Bissell and Bob Pokress were the lucky winners.  Both Bill and Bob have been asked to provide photos and comments on the cruise.  Tim Cenna decided not to sign up for the lottery.  “Remembering my tendency to get seasick, I will pass on this opportunity!”  Jim Doherty commented: “This looks like a great opportunity, but I am not entering the lottery; great to have sailed Eagle back in the 1960’s, but I’m content with the memories.  By the way, in 2017 I sailed with the Patuxent River Sailing Club to Norfolk for Harborfest in the former Academy Luders yawl Arctic Tern. Eagle was in Norfolk and I was given a personal tour; Eagle looked great.”
The 50th Reunion Committee is having some success in locating missing Classmates, in the hope that the turnout in October for the 50th Reunion will be significant.  Classmates checking in with names include George Naccara, Jim Hull and Jerry Hale.  George: “Tom Kochy from Exeter, New Hampshire - I tried many times to connect with no luck; Tom Lynch lived in San Rafael near San Francisco, but no luck there either;  Paul Krause from Harlowton, Montana; wrestler and defensive end Jeff Ward; and quarterback Jeff Kelly from Pennsylvania; Wade Meyer, quarterback from Akron, Ohio; Bill Mansfield from Douglas, Arizona.  Mike Dailey went to Menominee Falls, fell in love and settled there. John Holland - the human bowling ball!  Pleasant memories, all.”  Jim: “Tom Kochy from Lima, Ohio.  I contacted my Swab Summer roommate, Doug Evaul, from Haddon Heights, New Jersey.  Anyone else we can find from our 4/c year football team?  Rod Schultz does an excellent job tracking people down.”  Jerry: “Adrian Jentoff from Lansing, Michigan; Jeff Kelly from Monroeville, Pennsylvania; Paul Pockett from Ticonderoga, New York; Mike Dailey from Wilbraham, Massachusetts, who wanted to be a dentist; John Holland from Aurora, Minnesota; Jeff Ward from Gloversville, New York.”  Contact me if you have contact information on any ‘missing in action’ classmates.

Pablo Rodriquez is in contact with his former roommate, Chris Romine (cromine656@aol.com, 26734 Peach St. #24, Perris, CA 92570).  Pablo sent Chris the reunion announcement, who sent the following response: “I resigned in June 1967, but continue to be an enthusiastic supporter of the Coast Guard mission and gratefully consider my two years at the Coast Guard Academy to be critical contributors to my later successes.  I currently have a commitment conflict with the reunion but would like to keep my options open and receive future communications regarding the event and the Class.”


Fred Wilder sent a photo and comments describing the Wilder family annual Christmas gathering at their beach house in St. Teresa, Florida.  “We are very thankful that we had very little damage from Hurricane Michael.  The hurricane did uncover a large 1890’s sailing ship on an island seven miles from our beach house; we all went over by boat to investigate, but found no pirate treasure!”
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1969: Fred & Terry Wilder and family exploring 1890's sailing vessel uncovered after Hurricane Michael

Chuck Talar checked in with an update.  “Retirement for priests in my diocese is 75, so I’m still working fulltime.  I continue to teach in the Graduate School of Theology of the University of Saint Thomas, Houston, Texas, with courses in church history and pastoral theology.  I’m a resident at a large parish north of Houston, Saint John Vianney, 15,000 parishioners pre-Hurricane Harvey, 12,000 at present.  There are two fulltime priests assigned to the parish, plus myself.  I continue to do a great deal of research and publication.  Last November I gave an invited lecture at the Catholic University of Milan and presented at a conference in Chalôns en Champagne, France.  Later that month I gave a presentation and a response to session papers at the National Meeting of the American Academy of Religion in Denver, Colorado.  October 2019 will mark my 40th anniversary of ordination as a priest.”  Chuck sent an impressive list of recent publications, too long to publish here, and a photo taken a few years ago at the University of Saint Thomas.
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1969: Chuck Talar at the Graduate School of Theology at the University of Saint Thomas

Jim and Marilyn Smith’s son Cale is a 1994 graduate of the Academy and owns Islamorada Investment Management in the Florida Keys.  Islamorada is a small community at mile-marker 81 (Key West is mm 0) with a Coast Guard Station at mm 86.  When Jim was Group Commander at Key West, he inspected the station every six months.  During the U.S. Government shutdown in January, Cale spoke at the meetings of the Upper Keys Rotary Club and the Islamorada Chamber of Commerce about the hardships at the Coast Guard Station for the enlisteds who were not getting paid.  Cale collected over $3,000 from the two groups, bought $25 gift cards at a local supermarket, and distributed them to the Station personnel.  Cale learned from the Station non-rates that they were doing okay, since most live and eat at the Station.  But the non-rates said they were worried about their Chiefs and First Class Petty Officers because they had $3,000 mortgages, car payments and daycare.  Jim’s comment: “Makes me a proud father!  Sad situation for an otherwise great nation.”
Jim Robinson sent an article from the January 30, 2019 edition of the Williamson County Sun newspaper reporting a visit by Stu White to Georgetown, Texas, to play golf with Sun City resident Jim.  The subject of the article was Stu’s mission to play a round of golf on a course in all 50 states.  The author of the feature felt that this golfing feat was more challenging than a hole in one.  Stu provided these details.  “Not much to tell.  It all started on a trip when I struck up a conversation with a person in the airport who showed me an iPhone app which identified places visited - the app is ‘Been.’  By entering the states I had played golf in it showed that the Coast Guard had provided me the opportunity to play in many states through all the moves and some trips to visit friends.  In pursuit of the final five states, I will play the Big Sky Resort in Montana when it opens May 11th, and with good weather, I will start the stretch run on four courses in the Rockies; Montana, Utah, Nevada and Wyoming.  That leaves only the State of Alaska for a tee time in 2020.”  Stu has played courses that golfers dream about, including Torrey Pines, The Broadmoor, Barton Creek in Austin, Whistling Straits, East Lake Congressional and Pinehurst No. 2, which is where he resides.  He also caddied the USGA Women’s Mid-Amateur Championship in 2011.
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1969: Stu White & Jim Robinson on the links in Georgetown, Texas
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1969: Stu White in Texarkana, Arkansas, on his way to playing golf in all 50 states

Mike Moore reported that he recently had a prostate biopsy which found a small number of cancer cells, and along with an elevated PSA count, he decided to begin hormone treatment, followed by radiation treatment within a few months.  Mike has done research on the efficacy of this treatment regime and found that there is a high degree of success with it.  He and Alice will be at the 50th Reunion in October and has made reservations at the hotel for a Thursday arrival.
Hope to see everyone at the 50th Reunion in New London on the weekend of October 4th – 6th. 
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